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What a term! It always feels like a sprint, but | hope this newsletter
gives you an opportunity to reflect on the many excitements that
have filled our days since the Half Term break. As always, the Prep
School continues to evolve, and it is wonderful to see so much
hard work taking place - in the classrooms, in auditoriums, on

sports pitches and in sports halls all round Madrid, and even on

the slopes in Sierra Nevada and in Italy. Equally exciting is the

progress made on the Prep School building, and | am looking
forward to being able to show pupils around it next term. | hope
all Runnymede families enjoy a well-deserved break and a Happy
Easter, and | look forward to seeing everyone back, with a big

smile, on Monday 8th April.
| Mr Bailey

As we move into the Summer Term, we will be
taking the next steps forward in our Digital Action
Plan by introducing curfews on our school devices.
This will allow pupils to take school iPads home to
work with, but ensure that all pupils are able to
switch off from their screens and maintain a healthy
balance between work and home, You will receive

more information on this next term.

| Ms Howe




— IAPS

faps

| was delighted that Runnymede College Prep School has been

invited to be a member of IAPS (Independent Association of Prep
Schools). The IAPS is an elite group of Prep Schools with
excellence as its hallmark, and | feel that it is only right, and fully
deserved, that we have been invited to be members. Runnymede
will reap many benefits from this, but invitations for competition
sport in many different forms will create new opportunities for our
pupils, and | plan for us to take full advantage of this where
possible.

Runnymede’s first foray into IAPS sport came when the Prep School

entered a team into the IAPS Ski Championships which took place

in Ponte di Legno, in ltaly. A team comprised of 16 pupils from
Years 3 to 8 set off for a week, hosted by the Bulferetti family. Two
fantastic Italian instructors, Nicole and Luca, joined our team
alongside Manuel Powell, Javi Abril, Alfredo Samperio and me. We
all skied our socks off and hit the pillow exhausted every evening,
and in the end, we came away as team champions of Under 9
boys, Under 9 girls, and Under 11 girls. Sara Rico (Under 9 girls)
and Alicia Lopez Catalan (Under 11 girls) won individual gold

medals for their categories. Runnymede has definitely made a first

big splash!

Prep School Table Tennis Competition —

This term we launched a whole Prep School table tennis
tournament, and more than 140 competitors signed up.

Orange table tennis balls have been flying around the

campus ever since, and the torch has been lit for this
latest craze. The final of the Yr 4 and Yr 5 boys
tournament was played in front of the entire school, in the
Julia Powell, by 2 Yr 4 boys, with Alvaro G just
overcoming Manuel V in a very tense and close match.
Loud music, raucous support and great sportsmanship
were on full display throughout, and we are now looking

forward to the next two finals - watch this space!




Year 4 Trip to the Science Museum —

The school trip to the MUNCYT science museum was like stepping into the first day of spring, warm and sunny,
our children filled with renewed energy and excitement. The museum boasted an array of captivating exhibits that
sparked curiosity and wonder among the students. Guided by a friendly and knowledgeable staff, the children
were well behaved and respectful throughout the visit. Our workshop was great fun! The children used giant foam
bricks to build various structures, requiring teamwork, communication, and organisation to succeed. Through
collaborative efforts, they learned to prioritise tasks effectively, enhancing their problem-solving skills and
fostering a sense of accomplishment. Overall, it was a day brimming with learning, laughter, and unforgettable

experiences.
| Mr Cotter

— International Women’s Day —

To commemorate International Women's Day, Ms. Howe
and | led an assembly dedicated to celebrating the
remarkable accomplishments and contributions of
women worldwide. It was an opportunity for students to
reflect on the strides made towards gender equality while
acknowledging the ongoing efforts required. Throughout
the assembly, we shared inspiring anecdotes of female
pioneers from various fields, highlighting their
unwavering resilience and determination in overcoming
obstacles. Additionally, our school adorned its hallways
with colourful posters showcasing influential women
from diverse backgrounds, symbolising the rich tapestry
of strength and diversity within our community. These
endeavours aimed to foster a culture of inclusivity and
deep appreciation for the invaluable role women play in
shaping our society. Together, we celebrated the
achievements of the past and looked forward to a future

where every woman's potential is recognised and W
celebrated.










Victorian Day... Year 5

On Friday 15th March, Year 5 transported
themselves back in time to the Victorian era.
After studying the time period in history, the
children experienced a day at school might
have felt like during the reign of Queen
Victoria.

The children, and teachers, dressed up in the
clothes of the period and started the day with

“drill" followed by ‘inspection" on the

playground. They then all went into one

classroom (Victorian classrooms were very
busy, cramped places!) for the 3 Rs -
reading, writing and arithmetic. The tasks
were dull and the discipline extremely strict
with little room for freedom or creativity. A
few children fell foul of the strict Victorian
punishment system, but everyone had an

enjoyable learning experience.
| Mr Cook




— Literacy Week —

The first week of March was our annual Literacy week, when we have a focus across the whole week on
literate skills: speaking, listening, reading and writing. This year, a number of exciting events happened in Prep
School. Year 4 had a visitor Gitty Daneshvari, an author, who spoke to the class about writing books and
shared her love of literature. In classes, all sorts of games and challenges were taking place, there were
special assemblies celebrating the joy of reading, and on the Friday morning we enjoyed another wonderful
Choral poetry event when a class from each year performed a poem, including Spanish poems, a rap and an
incredible poem written by Michael Yi from 6P. The Spanish department organised a short story competition,
and the winning stories can be read in the upstairs corridor of the Prep School building. The week also

included the following events.
| Mr Moore



— Extreme Reading —

Here are a few of the amazing photos taken by

children from the Prep School showing how a

good book can be enjoyed anywhere, anytime.




— World Book Day —




— The Big Write —

Each vyear, during Literacy Week, all classes
across the whole school study the same book,
and then produce a piece of writing in response to
what they have read. This year, we all read the
picture book The Island by Armin Greder, which
looks at how a stranger was treated when he was
washed ashore on a distant island by its
inhabitants. As always, each year group produced

a different type of writing.

— Year 4 —

Year 4 wrote a balanced argument, looking at whether the

stranger should be welcomed to the island or whether he should
be sent back out to sea. Here is an example written by Anaahi.




— Year 5 —

Year 5 wrote an alternative version of
the picture book, showing how they
would have treated the stranger if
they had been living on the island.
They are currently working on
illustrations and we hope to finally
publish their book. Meanwhile, here
is some of the text, written by Year 5.

The man, who had been expelled from the island, was washed onto a beach hundreds of miles away.
Amazed, he looked around and saw nothing, and said, “Where am |1?” He walked around the island, thinking,
if there were any people living there?

The beach, which had watery sand, was filled with broken wooden rafts. Looking surprised, the man thought
to make a house. After that, when he was picking up sticks, he saw an enormous shiny tower in the distance.
Watching him with a telescope were two men. The men were half-human and half-electric robots. One of
them said “Why don't we bring them in?”

The other robot said “True, why don't we bring them inside the tower?

With their arms outstretched, they walked towards the stranger to welcome him.

Later that day, the robot men and women were deciding to keep him.

One of them said “If we keep him, we need to feed him.” Still they had not decided to keep them on or not.
So, they finally decided to keep him. "We need to feed him all the food that he wants. That's what we have to
do.” said one of the electric-human robots. “Who volunteers to take him into the leader?” asked one of the
robots. “l willl” shouted the captain robot.

Cheering happily, they carried him inside. But the man, who was scared, asked, “Who are you?” The robot
leader said “We are the robot Islanders of the most powerful island in the world!”

Very surprised, the man trusted him. He zoomed quickly to the kitchen. With a huge hungry roar, he ate
almost all the food in the kitchen!

Amazed by everything he had seen, the man wandered back to the beach. The two electric-robot men who
had welcome him to the island were running towards the man. They had come to show him all the brilliant
things in the island. First, they showed him all the shops, the houses (which you need to live in) and how to
surf too! Next the robots in charge of the room to clean it made sure it was very very clean and tidy. After that,
one man and one woman robot who were taking him into his room saw that he loved it. The man fell asleep
that night in a cosy blanket on the bed, and thought, just once for a moment “Is this a dream?”

Diego Campo, 5F




— Year 6 —

Year 6 wrote letters of
complaint to the island’s
newspaper, complaining
about a biased headline which
incited fear of the stranger.
Here is an example written by

Sara.



In Year 7, Mr Sowden’s group wrote their own

biased newspaper articles trying to create mistrust
in the stranger, Miss Tupper and Miss Wintle’s
groups wrote letters trying to persuade the
islanders to release him from captivity, while Mr
Moore’s group wrote persuasive speeches to
persuade the islanders to treat him more
humanely. Here are some examples by Aya and

Victoria.



— Choral Poetry —

In each Year group, one or two classes
delivered a poem of their choice in choral
poetry. It was a wonderful event and filled the
room with joy! Michael in 6P wrote a poem
which 6P delivered - a personal highlight. Well

done to all involved.

The Windrush Poem

Those who are hopeful,
Those who seek success.
The sea hurled its fury,
The spirits dampen.

The rhythm of the ocean,
Carries them to the place.
Flowers of mangoes and golden

mountains slowly wash away.

The heart is where the home is,
But ‘walk good’, says Grandma.
‘Be brave, be proud,

The sun will pierce through the rain.’

Even if cold eyes follow you,
Even if the fog thickens,
The special words in your mind
Will be the shining light.

Michael Yi, 6P




— Year 6 Renewable Energy Project —

In Y6 we have been learning about climate change. We have been talking about how certain human
activities are contributing to climate change, such as over use of resources, burning fossil fuels and
deforestation. We have contributed in class discussions regarding ideas to reduce our carbon footprint.
Some ideas have included ensuring we recycle materials and reuse them where possible, trying to eat
foods in season and planting trees. We are motivated to make our wonderful planet cleaner, and so want to
do more in the future to live more sustainably. We know about the importance of using solar panels, wind
and water power. In order to demonstrate the importance of these renewable energies, we are making
some model appliances. We are making some very imaginative models such as a cardboard car with CD
wheels that is powered by water, an oven lined with aluminium foil to demonstrate a solar panel and a train

powered by air blown into a balloon. We had great fun planning these projects and working in a team!
| Ms Graham



The Inter-Schools Cross Country is among our most significant annual sporting events, organised by Runnymede College.
Nine schools from Madrid sent their top six athletes from the Benjamin to Juvenil categories. This year's competition once
again showcased a high level of talent, making it challenging to secure a top position. Thankfully, our students demonstrated
exceptional skills, courage, and determination. Out of 57 participants, 45 scored points for Runnymede College, securing us a
commendable 3rd position, closely trailing the 1st and 2nd positions and comfortably distancing ourselves from the 4th
position. We extend our thanks to all our students for their incredible effort and dedication.

On Wednesday, February 28th, our girls participated in the Inter-School Tag Rugby Tournament at the British Council, marking
their first appearance since the pandemic. This presented a significant challenge as they were still acquainting themselves
with the rules and tactics of the game. However, they exhibited remarkable spirit and adaptability, demonstrating a willingness
to learn and grow throughout the tournament. It provided an excellent opportunity for teamwork development, fostering new
friendships, all while enjoying themselves immensely.

| Mr Rodriguez

— Year 7 Rewards Assembly —

We are delighted to share some fantastic celebrations from our Year 7 Rewards Assembly, marking the culmination of
an exciting Term 2. Our students have embraced learning and growth, making the most of every opportunity.

Highlights of the term included vibrant festivities for World Book Day and an enriching day trip to Sierra de Guadarrama
in Navafria.

We extend our congratulations to our deserving awardees: Helena Bru (7T) for Miss Sands Star of the Term, Diego
Fernandez (7P) for Most Improved Attitude to Learning, and our outstanding tutees of this term Alvaro Gayoso (7H),
Nico Agag (7P), and Bobby Hack (7T). Moreover, our Values Awards recipients exemplify the essence of our school
ethos, with special mention to Lucas Roldan Sancho, Sacha Bonte, Javier Medem, Cayetana Ramos, Rafael Lovera
Carrasco, Adriana Garcia Lozano, and Javier Velasquez. Well done to all our winners, and here's to a rejuvenating
holiday ahead!

| Ms Sands



On the 21st of February, Year 7 embarked on an exhilarating hike through the breathtaking Sierra de Guadarrama. For
three memorable hours, our journey unfolded amidst stunning vistas, offering us a glimpse of nature's splendour. As
we trekked along the winding paths, laughter filled the crisp air, providing the perfect backdrop for bonding and
forging new friendships. Amidst the awe-inspiring scenery, we found time to craft mini snowmen and engage in a
spirited snowball fight, which added further fun to our adventure. With spirits high, we concluded our hike with a lively
display of students showcasing their fielding skills, with Mr Bailey at the centre, further strengthening our sense of
camaraderie. Through streams, mud, and beneath the stunning pines, we enjoyed the beauty of the outdoors on this

refreshing winter's day.

| Mr Hazlehurst

Have a wonderful break! We will see
you fresh and ready to learn on
Monday the 8th of April!




